                        OLNEY MEMORIES # 33
Hello Everyone !!

 

Welcome to issue # 33 of Olney Memories.  We are getting good a response which makes good reading for everyone.  

 

More and more people are asking to be added to the mailing list as time goes along.  We currently now have 361!  As you know of others who would enjoy being added to the mailing list, just send their names and e-mail addresses to me and I will be happy to add them to the list.

 

Also, please remember to send any e-mail address changes you might have so the mailing list can stay current and you won't miss receiving Olney Memories.  

Rich Wilson wants to remind everyone that the "old pictures" of Olney are still available to anyone who would like to have them.  His e-mail is: 

Wilson761@aol.com  and if you jot him a note letting him know, he will be happy to send the pictures to you.  

 

 

Keep the Memories coming................

 

Happy Fall, Happy Halloween and Happy Reading!

 

Ann Weesner King

pianoann97@aol.com
class of 1960

 

 

Olney Memories # 33
 

Mary Noerenberg Cummins

cummings_mary@msn.com
What a wonderful tribute from Ann King regarding my dad, Fred Noerenberg.  I would love to hear others' memories of Dad and would proudly put them with his memorabilia.  

 

I thought you would also like to know that Mary Sliva is also not well and doesn't drive anymore.  If she had had a ride to the funeral home, she would have been able to pay her respects in person, but I know she was thinking about us.

 

Please e-mail me your memories at mcummings@ccrpc.org.

 

I would like to thank those who were able to share our sorrow personally.  Thanks again.

 

Mary (Noerenberg) Cummings

Class of 1970

 

-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

 

 

Ann Weesner King
Pianoann97@aol.com
To those of you who are sending your memories of Mr. Noerenberg to Mary Noerenberg Cummins, I think it would be nice to also send your memories to me so I can post them to Olney Memories.   
Ann Weesner King

Class of 1960

-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------  

Things I Remember About My Life in Olney

Tom Gallagher

GallagherTFSr@aol.com 

I remember coming to Olney, Illinois in 1951 as a shy 12 year old boy and how quickly I was made to feel a part of the community by kids my age and by their parents.

I remember my blue English racing bike with hand brakes, skinny tires, gearshift lever, air pump attached to the frame, electric generator for the headlight and leather tool bag mounted back of the seat.  My sleek and sporty new bike was the envy of many friends who still had the old fashioned heavy framed one speed machines with thick balloon tires and coaster brakes.

I remember being a member of the junior high band and playing a clarinet solo (The Breeze and I) at the district band contest in Marion.  And I’ll never forget how humiliated I was when after I took third place, our band director, Mr. Noerenberg came up to me in the hall and said: “Well Gallagher, I hear you just won the gold plated stink pot!”

I remember the county fair and the fresh squeezed lemon aide with crushed ice that tasted colder and sweeter than any we made at home.

I remember going swimming at Lake Vernor (or simply “the reservoir” as it was commonly known) and feeling how the mud oozed between your toes when you walked out from the bank into the water.  And I remember the town swimming pool and the big ruckus when someone put blue dye in the water late one night.

I remember Sally Warren and her mighty white stallion that was 16 years old, sway-backed and blind.  We both loved riding King.

I remember sitting with friends in Mike’s East Side (the predecessor of Hovey’s) after school and drinking a chocolate ice cream soda or a fountain cherry Coke.  And I remember the sweet smell of home made ice cream coming up from the cool basement of Mike’s West Side shop.

I remember when we “Liked Ike” and “Needed Adlai Badly.”

I remember when I finally had enough peach fuzz on my lip that I though it was time to buy a razor, Dad sent me to Wagner’s Barbershop to get my first shave from a professional.  I also remember that Mr. Wagner gave me the full treatment with a finely honed German steel straight razor, hot lather and hotter towels, toped off by a liberal application of a manly smelling Steven’s after-shave tonic that burned like the dickens when he put it on. I also remember that Mr. Wagner gave the best flat top haircuts in town and sold jars of pink “Butch Wax,” an essential for achieving and maintaining the proper look.

I remember painting a scary graveyard scene on the window of Green’s Cleaners as part of Olney’s Halloween festivities (I won a prize for my work), helping build floats for the annual May Day parade followed by the May Pole Dance in the middle of the ERHS football field and putting flags and flowers on all the graves each “Decoration Day.”  And I remember that Dad jokingly called cemeteries “marble orchards”.

I remember going over to John and Martha Forsyth’s house to watch Lonesome George Gobel on TV.  I also remember how much Dad hated TV because it was hurting his business at the Arcadia and Elks movie theaters he managed and how he finally broke down and bought us a set – black and white of course.  I remember that it had a motorized antenna almost three stories tall and that we could bring in only two channels on a good day – one from Evansville and one from St. Louis.  I also remember a female weather forecaster on the Evansville channel who we thought was funnier than Uncle Milty even though she was trying to be serious – imagine sort of a cross between Miss Hathaway and Granny on the Beverly Hillbillies.

I remember being invited over to Ted Radcliff’s house with Mother and Dad to listen to a “high fi” record system for the first time.  Mr. Radcliff, who worked for my dad as a movie projectionist, had built the system himself.  I also remember being much more interested in the equipment than the music, which was all classical.

I remember my grandmother, Meme paying $16.00 to buy me a pair of mesh-toed summer dress shoes at a time when 50 cents per hour was the going wage for an unskilled worker and $100 a week was a handsome salary for a family man.

I remember my Sunday school teacher, Mrs. Crackel and reciting “Jesus wept.” as my memory verse almost every week.

I remember hayrides and bonfires in the fall and caroling from house to house with a group of friends on crunchy snow-covered streets at Christmas time.

I remember bundling up to sit in the bleachers for football games on frosty evenings and going to sock hops, dances and parties afterward.  And I remember pilling into yellow school buses to go to out-of-town ball games and to chorus concerts, singing silly songs on the way over and cuddling with a girl on the way home if you were lucky.

I remember putting pennies on the railroad track in front of the Elks Theatre so a passing train would flatten them into lucky charms.  For some reason they always came out oval shaped.  I always had an irrational fear that the tiny coin might somehow cause the train to derail.

I remember making an eight-sided box kite from plans in the “Book of Knowledge” encyclopedia and launching it into a brisk March wind over at the Silver Street School playground near our house.  I also remember that it looked a lot better than it flew.  I also remember using plans from the same encyclopedia to make hot air balloons out of tissue paper with a lighted wad of cotton soaked in rubbing alcohol and suspended by a thin wire at the open bottom of the contraption as the heat source.  Although I tried this experiment three times, I could never get one of my balloons to take flight – they always refused to rise into the air and on one especially embarrassing occasion, bust into flame while sitting on the ground in my front yard while my mother and grandmother watched.  They still praised me as a scientific prodigy.

I remember how much I enjoyed dressing up in Indian regalia and how I loved to go camping and spelunking.  Crawling around in unexplored caves was a very dangerous sport and I remember that my folks were always greatly relieved when I got home safely from one of those adventures.

Tom Gallagher

Class of ‘57

--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Jim Dale—

jdale@uark.edu  

High Jumping and Pole Vaulting

   Back in 1930-40 the sports of high jumping and pole vaulting were not as highly evolved and perfected as they are today. For back yard use the standards (which held the cross bar) for both sports were usually the same. We would get two pieces of 2 x 2 inch redwood and starting at about the 3 foot level would drill holes at one-inch intervals. This meant a lot of hole drilling since it was before the availability of electric drills. If you did not have a drill you could drive nails into the uprights at 1- or 2-inch intervals near the height you thought you might be using. The standards were held upright by braced cross pieces nailed at their base

   To soften the landing a bed of soil was dug with a spading fork and this was supposed to soften your landing. At the high school the landing pit consisted of a thick layer of sawdust. It had the advantage of being a little softer and cleaner, especially during rainy periods. 

   You put a nail in a hole on each side of the standards and then placed a slender bamboo fishing pole across them as a crossbar. Bamboo poles were good because they were flexible and strong and did not break easily. You moved the nails as you hopefully jumped or pole-vaulted higher.

   For high jumping we used what we called the scissors kick with one leg going over the crossbar and then the other leg. Even with a springy leap the height of your jump was somewhat limited by the length of your legs and this favored stringbeans. During the end of this period jumpers started jumping with their bodies and legs parallel to the crossbar, and others jumped similarly except they let their bodies and legs roll over the bar. These techniques made it possible to jump a little higher. It was quite a few years before the present-day method was perfected in which the upper part of the body goes over the bar first followed by the legs. This was made possible by the fact that they started using thick layers of foam rubber in the landing pit which meant that jumpers could land on their backs instead of their feet. 

   In our backyard vaulting we used sturdy bamboo vaulting poles purchased at the hardware store. They were fairly light and satisfactory, but they did occasionally break, especially after considerable use. We sometimes wrapped the top part of the pole with electrical tape for a better grip and this also served as a guide for where to hold the pole. We did not vault very high for various reasons, one being that you had to land on your feet and the spaded-up soil was not very soft. We just dug a slanted hole in the ground for inserting the pole during the vault—nothing fancy like the boxes used today.

   It was a good backyard sport and often you were just competing against yourself so there was no intense pressure to beat someone else. I gave up vaulting in about the 6th grade. Carl Kowa and I were vaulting in his driveway and the bamboo pole he was using broke and he suffered a badly broken forearm. The sight of it and his obvious pain made me decide to give up the sport of vaulting.

Jim Dale

Class of 1940
Sally Byrne Rynard

salryn@cox.net
Really nice memories-----learned something new about my own family by my cousin Richard Williams.  Didn't know my Grandpa a Williams was on the school board for 20 yrs.  He also was a lay minister for a church nearby the located of Central School.  I also went to school there all 6 grade school years. Very pleasant memories.

Sally Byrne Rynard—

Class of ‘58 

-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

 

Jim Dale

jdale@uark.edu
Home-made Root Beer

   Back when I was 8-10 years old, bottled soft drinks were just a nickel, but making homemade root beer was even cheaper and I used to make it occasionally. You could buy a small bottle of concentrated root beer extract very cheaply in grocery stores. As I recall the extract was made by Hires. You took a small and measured amount of the extract, along with some water, sugar, and cake yeast and put this mixture into clean used soft drink bottles. Most people then closed the bottles with corks. Ideally, a person should have had a capper so they could have been closed securely with metal caps because the yeast and sugar created carbon dioxide under pressure that gave the drink its carbonation. After just a few days the corks would usually start popping as the carbonation was formed and this necessitated drinking most of the root beer before you really wanted to. Even when the corks had blown and the root beer was flat it still had a pretty good taste and you felt that you had accomplished something by making it. I always wished that I had a capping machine. I presume that the only kids that had access to a capper were those whose parents used one when they made home brew which until about 1933 was illegal. In a recent (2004) issue of our local paper there was an article about making homemade root beer. McCormick now sells a 2 oz. bottle of concentrate that makes 5 gallons of root beer using water, sugar and yeast. The procedure takes a few days. It said you could make a smaller and quicker batch using just sugar, water and soda water or seltzer. We can now go back to our childhood. 

Jim Dale

Class of 1940

-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Tom Gallagher
GallagherTFSr@aol.com 

I remember Peggy Wilburn teaching me to dance in our living room to music coming from a console record player/radio.   Peggy was a good teacher but she could only do so much.  I’m still a poor dancer.

I remember how beautiful Ann Clark was and how awkward I was.  And I remember getting knots in my stomach when I asked a girl for a date for fear she might turn me down – I never asked Ann Clark.

I remember that I was not the only vulnerable teenager in Olney that feared female rejection back then.  As a consequence, an elaborate dating ritual evolved.  Before asking a girl out the first time, you would often have a male friend call a female friend of the girl you wanted to date and have him ask in this roundabout way if the object of you attention liked you.  If the answer was “yes,” you could then ask for a date with much less trepidation.  This was a somewhat time consuming process so you had to plan well ahead if you wanted a date for an important dance.  And even coming third hand, when rejection came, it was still painful.

I remember making flash powder for rockets in Dan Yount’s basement lab and almost blowing up the place.  And I remember a frightened Mrs. Yount yelling down to us that she was leaving the house now and would not be returning until we were gone.

I remember the Gassmann Mansion, “Salome” the vintage green open  touring car (always full of a bunch of giggly girls) and the first kid in town to own a Corvette – it was red of course.

I remember the Weber Medical Clinic, the Weber dynasty of doctors and the odd man out, Dr. Waddleworth.

I remember how I always though, “Whittle Avenue” was a funny name for a street (did it commemorate an activity or perhaps some long forgotten person?) and I remember that when someone died in Olney, the Daily Mail obituary always read “So-in-so Passes.”  It would appear to an outsider that no one in Olney ever died; they just “passed.”

Speaking of the Olney Daily Mail, our only local newspaper in the 1950’s, I remember that the father of my good friend, Dan Yount was owner and publisher throughout my years in Olney.  Indeed, the paper was owned by theYount family for some 81 years, from1898 until 1971 when it was finally sold to Worrell Newspapers.

I remember the Forsyth family’s summer A&W root beer stand and cruising around town with friends in my dad’s car on cheap gas we chipped in to buy at the Star filling station east of town.

I remember the white squirrels, the Center of Population of the United States and the National Plowing Contest, Olney’s main claims to fame when I was growing up there.  And I remember the hapless DJ on WVLN, our local radio station, announcing one day during the National Plowing Contest that the “Furrow of the Queen” would be judged at 3:00 that afternoon.  Was this a slip of the tongue (he should have said Queen of the Furrow) or was he a budding comedian?

I remember working in the winter at the Arcadia Theatre with the sophisticated Dee Leet and in the summer at a camp on the Wabash River south of New Harmony, Indiana – no girls there, sophisticated or otherwise.

I remember the “Musty Crew” with their crazy hats, the Sub Debs, the Rainbow Girls and the De Molay.

I remember the happy calliope-like sound of the shoe factory quitting time whistle and how the street out front always smelled of leather.

I remember walking to school in the snow or riding my bicycle through falling leaves and I remember that after I got my driver’s license, Dad used to walk to work so I could go to school in our car and pick up my friends on the way.

I remember my white sport coat, girls with formal crinoline dresses and buying dates orchid corsages for all the big dances.

I remember being able to take my dates to the movies or drive-in for free, having theatre passes for my friends and Dad always giving us huge cardboard boxes of buttered popcorn to share.  On Saturday mornings we were treated to a “Captain Video” or “Buck Rogers” serial, a couple of cartoons and an Abbott & Costello or Roy Rogers feature at the Elks Theatre.  On Friday or Saturday evenings at the Arcadia we saw features like King Solomon’s Mines, Showboat, Captain From Castile, East of Eden, Rebel Without a Cause, Marty, Excuse My Dust, The Third Man and many more long-forgotten classics.  In the summer we went to the Olney Drive-in.  I can’t remember the name of a single movie I ever saw there, partly because they were not very memorable films and also because in my day, teenagers did not go to the drive-in to watch the movie!

I remember the terrible two-year crush I had on my neighbor, Janice Crow (I was always strongly attracted to cheerleaders and Janice was one) and a couple of mildly disastrous dates I managed to have with her.  I also remember the time she invited me over to her house one evening while her parents were out.  On that occasion, I put a final nail in the coffin of our relationship when I was so nervous I could think of nothing better to do than suggest that we play canasta.

I remember how lucky I felt that Jean “The Body” Blackburn (voted most popular girl in our class) said yes when I asked her to the Senior Prom.  I cannot remember how I ever got up the nerve to ask her and I’m sure she cannot remember why she accepted my invitation.

I remember all the girls I dated and how fickle I was – and how fickle they were too.

Tom Gallagher

Class of ‘57

============================================================================================================

